DuPAGE AIRPORT AUTHORITY

REGULAR BOARD MEETING

Wednesday, May 12, 2010

DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago

1st Floor Conference Room

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the DuPage Airport Authority was convened at the DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago, Illinois, 1st Floor Conference Room; Wednesday, May 12, 2010.  Chairman Goodwin called the meeting to order at 3:10 p.m. and a quorum was present for the meeting.

Commissioners Present: Davis, Donnelly, Gillett, Goodwin, Gorski, Huizenga, LaMantia, Meagher, Sabathne’  

Commissioners Absent:   None
DuPage Airport Authority Staff Present:  David Bird, Executive Director; Byron Miller, Director of Operations; Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning; Lisa Maedgen, Director of Finance and Administration; John Schlaman, General Manager Prairie Landing Golf Club; Anna Marano, Procurement Analyst; Anna Normoyle, Marketing Coordinator; Pam Miller, Executive Assistant and Board Liaison. 

Others in Attendance:  Phil Luetkehans, Schirott & Luetkehans; Bruce Garner, Schirott & Luetkehans;  Patti Miller, DuPage National Technology Park; Dan Pape, Crawford, Murphy & Tilly; Fred Reynolds, CenterPoint Properties Trust; Brian Quigley, CenterPoint Properties Trust.

Members of the Press:  None

RECESS TO EXECUTIVE SESSION

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to recess to Executive Session for the discussion of employee matters and the setting of a price for sale or lease of property owned by the DuPage Airport Authority.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (9-0).  The Regular Meeting was recessed to Executive Session at 3:12 p.m. and the regular Meeting of the DuPage Airport Authority Board of Commissioners  was reconvene at 4:15 p.m.  Upon roll call, a quorum was present for the remainder of the Regular Meeting.

PROPOSED RESOLUTION 2010-1518; RELATING TO DUPAGE NATIONAL TECHNOLOGY PARK.
A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1518; Relating to DuPage National Technology Park as discussed during the Executive Session. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (9-0).  

Commissioner Davis departed the meeting at 4: 18 p.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the March 24, 2010, Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee Meeting.  Discussion occurred.  Commissioner Gorski made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the March 24, 2010 Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee and Commissioner Meagher seconded this motion.  The motion was passed unanimously by roll call vote (8-0)

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the March 24, 2010 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Huizenga made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the March 24, 2010 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and Commissioner Donnelly seconded this motion. The motion was passed unanimously by roll call vote (8-0).  

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the March 24, 2010 Golf Committee Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Donnelly made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the March 24, 2010 Golf Committee Meeting and Commissioner Meagher seconded this motion. The motion was passed unanimously by roll call vote (8-0).  

PUBLIC COMMENT
None

DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director Bird discussed the monthly operating statistics:

Operating Statistics for March:  Jet A fuel sales for the month was increased 24%; Total gallons of fuel sold were up more than 12%.  Total Operations were increased 10%.  Discussion occurred.    During the month of April sales were up 7.3% overall.  Staff is pleased with the trend over the last three months.    In a  nationwide survey, the DuPage Flight Center was rated at the Top FBO in the Chicagoland Area and was rated as #40 in the nation.  Executive Director Bird related some ideas in the area of customer service that staff can accomplish to reach a higher rating for the next year.  He related changes to the main lobby area to make a more comfortable area for customers and employees in the winter months and staff is working on customer service strategies to improve our ranking for the next year.  Executive Director Bird also related that the Airport has been contacted by an Airport industry publication, Airport Improvements Magazine, who is interested in doing a story on the Airport’s security program and the recent security upgrades. 

Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning, further discussed Flight Center activity and the positive increases in jet fuel sales during March and April and also commented on the large increase in the number of clearances through Customs indicating more international travel.    Mr. Doles also commented on a potential tenant for a hangar lease; a small flight training operation and advised of more details to be coming later.  He also mentioned the one agenda item requesting Board approval for a no-payment lease with the FAA for a radar site.

Byron Miller, Director of Operations, discussed two main grant funded projects for this year;  the new Flight Center Apron, south of the existing apron with a taxiway connection to west and the project to update all airfield signage.   He explained that at the June Board Meeting there would be a contract presented for approval to reside and replace doors at the older hangars as well as roof work on some of the older buildings, and award of bid for miscellaneous pavement repairs at various locations at the Airport and Prairie Landing.  

John Schlaman, General Manager of Prairie Landing Golf Club, referenced topics discussed at the Golf Committee Meeting. He advised that better weather in April resulted in golf rounds being up 31% and a 34% increase in greens fees.  He added that membership sales were up 24%.  Food and Beverage Revenues are up 29%; Banquet business still struggles.  He continued that total revenue through the end of April is up 20% and expenses are only increased 21% through April.  Mr. Schlaman advised that participation is good for the recreational golfer on weekends however business golfers during the week and corporate outings are still slow.  He added that Staff is doing a very good job with customer service plans.    Mr. Schlaman discussed the capital improvements projects to be completed this summer;  roadway entrance pavement repairs for the entrance road, new windows for the clubhouse, and new greens mowers.  

REVIEW OF MARCH 2010 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Executive Director Bird asked Lisa Maedgen to provide a review of the March Financial Statements and discussion followed. 

REPORT OF COMMITTEES 

Internal Policy and Compliance Committee: 

Commissioner Gillett advised that the Internal Policy and Compliance Committee met on May 10 with a full attendance of the Committee. She reported that at the March 2010 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting discussion occurred regarding the possibility of amending the current Procurement Policies to attract quality local bidders.  The Policy Committee addressed this issue and with the help of staff has made amendments to the DuPage Airport Authority Code and the Procurement Policies and Procedures Manual and the Proposed Ordinance relating to this amendment is on the agenda to be discussed in detail at the appropriate time. Commissioner Gillett advised that the Internal Policy and Compliance Committee unanimously endorses the proposed amendment.

Finance, Budget and Audit Committee:

Commissioner Huizenga had no further report.  

Golf Committee:

Commissioner Donnelly reported that the Golf Committee did not meet.  He advised that John Schlaman would provide the Board with a revised Mission Statement for Prairie Landing for further review. This was distributed and discussed briefly with recommendations made for additional language and further review.

Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees:

Commissioner Gorski reported that the Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee met earlier with all committee members present and Commissioner Donnelly also attended the committee meeting.  Commissioner Gorski reported there was only one matter on the agenda  for the Board to address referring to the FAA Lease for a radar site located on the Airfield.  He continued there was extensive discussion by the Committee and recommended amendments to be discussed in detail by staff.  

DuPage National Technology Park:

Jack Tenison was not present.  Chairman Goodwin asked Executive Assistant Patti Miller if she would like to report on Mr. Tenison’s behalf.  She advised that she was not asked to formerly report, however she did report that biker issues at the Tech Park during nights and weekends are being addressed and efforts are being made to obtain security during these times.  

Fred Reynolds, CenterPoint Properties, reported on the status of ongoing potential development opportunities. He also commented on the progress of the Comparative Incentive Analysis for the Technology Park and advised that Jones Lang LaSalle will be making their presentation to the DNTP Board at their May Board Meeting and also for the Airport Authority Board at the June Meeting.  Brian Quigley of CenterPoint Properties also offered brief comments on marketing efforts for the data center building at the Tech Park.  Discussion occurred.  
Chairman Goodwin recessed the meeting at 5:10 p.m. and the meeting reconvened at 5:20 p.m.  Commissioner Meagher departed the meeting at this time.   There was a quorum present for the remainder of the meeting.

OLD BUSINESS

None

Executive Director David Bird advised that all of the agenda items relating to bid awards have been thoroughly vetted at the Finance Committee and were unanimously recommended for Board approval.
NEW BUSINESS

Proposed Resolution 2010-1508; Award of Bid to Forty 7 Construction for Sealcoating Services.

After brief discussion, Staff and the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee recommended Board approval.   A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1508; Award of Bid to Forty 7 Construction for Sealcoating Services. The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1509; Award of Bid to Martin Implement Sales, Inc. for Procurement of a 4-Wheel Drive Tractor with (3) Gang Flail Mowing System. 

Staff and the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee recommended Board approval. Discussion occurred and a MOTION was made by Commissioner Huizenga to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1509; Award of Bid to Martin Implement Sales, Inc. for Procurement of a 4-Wheel Drive Tractor with (3) Gang Flail Mowing System.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1512; Award of Bid to Carrier Corporation for Procurement of Chiller Service Agreement.  

Staff and the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee recommended Board approval. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Donnelly to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1512; Award of Bid to Carrier Corporation for Procurement of Chiller Service Agreement.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1514; Award of Bid to FDG Electrical Services, Inc. for Electrical On-Call Services. 

Staff and the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee recommended Board approval.  Discussion occurred.   A MOTION was made by Commissioner Sabathne’ to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1515; Award of Bid to FDG Electrical Services, Inc. for Electrical On-Call Services. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1515; Award of Bid to KCW Environmental Conditioning Inc. for HVAC On-Call Services. 

Staff and the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee recommended Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Donnelly to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1515; Award of Bid to KCW Environmental Conditioning Inc. for HVAC On-Call Services.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gillett and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1517; Disposition of Surplus Personal Property.

Executive Director Bird asked Byron Miller to report on the items ad equipment to be disposed.  Discussion occurred and staff and the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee recommended Board approval. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Huizenga to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1517; Disposition of Surplus Personal Property.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1516; Authorizing the Execution of a Lease Agreement with the FAA for a Radar Site. 

Executive Director Bird ask Mark Doles and Attorney Bruce Garner to discuss this Lease Agreement.  Mr. Doles advised that, as discussed at the January Board Meeting, the Airport Authority is mandated under FAA Grant Assurances, to provide a site free of charge for location of this radar tower.   Mr. Doles explained that he Airport Authority recently received the proposed land lease agreement and the Environmental Assessment has been finalized.  He continued that Attorney Bruce Garner has been working with the FAA to make some revisions to the standard lease document and a redline version of this document is provided for review.   Attorney Garner advised that the Capital Development Committee made revisions in the language of this lease document and with these revisions, the committee unanimously recommended Board approval.  Discussion occurred.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1516; Authorizing the Execution of a Lease Agreement with the FAA for a Radar Site, subject to the Airport Authority’s Attorney making modifications to the proposed lease as discussed.

Add language and/or draft a separate temporary construction easement 

along with providing for temporary ingress and egress easement agreement with termination provisions;  Modify the agreement to reflect corrected legal descriptions to the easement agreement;  Add language to provide for landlord relocation of any easements with the FAA;

Modify the agreement to provide for the DAA to enter into necessary non-exclusion utility easement agreements with the utility providers and anything else necessary directly or with the FAA.   

The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Ordinance 2010-233; An Ordinance Amending the DuPage Airport Authority Code and Revising the Procurement Policies and Procedures Manual of the DuPage Airport Authority.

Executive Director Bird advised that upon a recommendation made by the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee, the Internal Policy and Compliance Committee reviewed the Airport Authority’s Procurement Policies and Procedures.   This Ordinance would amend the Procurement Policies and the DuPage Airport Authority Code allowing the Airport Authority to go back to a qualified local bidder located within the Airport’s corporate limits and provide them an opportunity to resubmit a bid within 5% of the lowest bid received.  Discussion occurred and all Board members agreed with this amendment.     A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gillett to approve Proposed Ordinance 2010-233; An Ordinance Amending the DuPage Airport Authority Code and Revising the Procurement Policies and Procedures Manual of the DuPage Airport Authority with the revisions as discussed. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1519; Relating to Personnel Contract.

Chairman Goodwin stated this resolution relates to the extension of the Employment Contract with Executive Director David Bird as discussed during the Executive Session.  

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1519; Relating to Personnel Contract allowing Chairman Goodwin to negotiate and enter into an extension of the Employment Agreement with David Bird as Executive Director, consistent with the terms discussed during the Executive Session of the Regular Board Meeting, May 12, 2010. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0).
OTHER BUSINESS

None

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to adjourn the Regular Meeting of the DuPage Airport Authority Board of Commissioners.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gillett and was passed unanimously by voice vote; the meeting was adjourned at 5:46 p.m.

Approved at September 8, 2010 Board Meeting





Daniel L. Goodwin, Chairman
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